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November 28, 2018 
 
TO: Commissioners and Interested Persons 

 
FROM: Alison Dettmer, Deputy Director 

 Kate Huckelbridge, Senior Environmental Scientist 
 

RE: Concurrence with the Executive Director's determination that the action by 
the City of Long Beach accepting certification of LCP Amendment No. 1-18 
(LCP-5-LOB-18-0026) with suggested modifications is legally adequate.   

 
  

On February 28, 2018 the City of Long Beach submitted a request to amend Land Use Plan (LUP) 
and Implementation Plan (IP) policies in the Southeast Area Development and Improvement Plan 
(SEADIP) and the City’s Oil Code, both components of the City of Long’s Beach’s Local Coastal 
Program (LCP). LCP Amendment No. 1-18 (LCP-5-LOB-17-0026) adds Oil Production Uses as an 
allowable use on two sites located within the SEADIP area, the Pumpkin Patch site (part of Subarea 
25) and the Los Cerritos Wetlands Authority (LCWA) site (Subarea 19) and revises the City’s Oil 
Code to reflect the addition of these two areas as “Oil Operating Areas.” The request was submitted 
to the Commission’s South Coast District office with City Council Resolution No. RES-18-0010. 

On August 8, 2018, the Commission approved LCP Amendment No. 1-18 (LCP-5-LOB-17-0026) 
with suggested modifications to ensure that any new oil and gas development within SEADIP is 
authorized in a manner that would protect potentially affected coastal resources.  This entailed 
adding new LUP and IP policies to ensure that any new oil and gas-related development is designed, 
constructed and operated in a manner that consolidates existing oil and gas facilities, protects coastal 
resources including marine resources, wetlands, ESHA, and cultural resources, and avoids or 
minimizes risks associated with oil spills and hazards.   

On October 2, 2018, the Long Beach City Council unanimously adopted Ordinance No. 18-0026, 
incorporating the modifications suggested by the Commission pursuant to its approval of LCP 
Amendment No. 1-18.   On October 31, 2018, the City submitted Ordinance No. 18-0026 adopted by 
the City Council to the Executive Director for a determination that the City’s action is consistent 
with the Commission’s August 8, 2018 action (see attachment). 

Pursuant to Section 13544 of the California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Division 5.5, the 
Executive Director must determine that the action taken by the City of Long Beach acknowledging 
receipt and acceptance of and agreement with the Commission’s certification of the above-
referenced LCP amendment with suggested modifications is legally adequate and report that 
determination to the Commission.  In this case, the Executive Director has determined that the City’s 
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action is legally adequate.  Unless a majority of the Commissioners object to the Executive 
Director's determination, the certification of City of Long Beach LCP Amendment No. 1-18 shall 
become effective upon the filing of the required Notice of Certification with the Secretary of 
Resources as provided in Public Resources Code Section 21080.5(d)(2)(E). 

 
 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends that the Commission concur with the Executive Director's determination that 
the City's action is legally adequate. 
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